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P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S
2:14 p.m.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very good. Good
afternoon, ladies and gentlemen. Let me call to order
the 4 of May '04 afternoon session of the Board of
Zoning Adjustment of the District of Columbia. My
name is Geoff Griffis, Chairperson. Joining me today
is Ms. Miller the Vice Chair and also our esteemed
Member, Mr. Etherly. Representing the National
Capital Planning Commission is Mr. Mann and
representing the Zoning Commission with us this
afternoon is Mr. Hildebrand.

Copies of today's hearing agenda are
available to you. They are located on the wall where

you entered into the hearing room. You can pick it up

and see. I will be adjusting the afternoon schedule,
so, please, pay close attention. We do ask everyone
here present today several important items. One of

the most important is, of course, to refrain from any
disruptive noises or actions in the hearing room while
we proceed with our hearings, and that is for very
important reasons. One, so people can give testimony
correctly before us.

Also, it should be noted that we are being

recorded in two fashions. One, the court report,
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sitting to my vright, is creating the official
transcript. Secondly, we are being broadcast live on
the Office of Zoning's website, so clearly you don't
want to be noted as being disruptive and making
furtive crazy actions in the hearing room, so we'll
ask you to refrain from that.

I also ask in coming forward that you fill

out two witness cards. Witness cards are available
where you entered in the hearing room. They are also
available in front at the testimony table. You can

give those to the recorder, sitting to my right, prior
to coming forward to speak to the Board. When
addressing the Board, we would ask that you just
provide your name and address once and then you can
proceed. That, of course, will be so we can give
credit on the official transcripts for those who are
speaking.

Also, we get quite a bit of feedback at
times with the microphones if all four are on, so I
would ask if you are speaking to obviously turn on a
microphone and when you are finished if you would turn
it off. Believe me, I will remind you as we Jgo
through this, because we will get some feedback, which
is fairly disruptive to everybody involved.

The order of procedure for special
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exceptions and variances is, first, we hear from the
applicant, their statements and any witnesses that
they may have. We then go to Government reports.
Government reports from the Office of Planning,
Department of Transportation and any other attendant
agencies that have put into the record. Third, we
hear from the report of the Advisory Neighborhood
Commission. Fourth would be persons or parties in
support of the application. Fifth would be persons or
parties in opposition. Sixth, finally, we'll have
closing remarks by the applicant.

Pursuant to section 3117.4 and .5, we do
have constraints that we can put on applicants in
terms of time. I won't go through all of those, but
just be it known if we establish numerous parties and
applications, we will set times for presentation and
it will be of great fair and judicious nature of the
time allotted. Of course, persons giving testimony
are given three minutes before the Board and I will
keep a close watch of that. Otherwise, I think we
will be able to get through the afternoon without me
putting time restraints on applications right now.

Cross examination of witnesses, of course,
is permitted by the applicant and parties in the case.

The ANC within which the property is located 1is

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

6

automatically a party in the case, and therefore will
also be able to conduct cross examination. There 1is
nothing that prohibits this Board from limiting cross
examination based on its reasonableness in terms of
direction, substance and pertinence to the case, and
again we will be very clear and direct if we move you
on from subjects of cross examination or the time that
is being utilized for it.

The record will be closed at the
conclusion of each hearing on a case, except for any
material that is specifically requested by the Board,
and we will be very specific on what material is to be
submitted and when it is to be submitted into the
Office of Zoning. It should be clearly understood
that once that material is received, the official
record is then finally closed and no other information
would be accepted into the record.

This is an important aspect to understand.

First of all, you are establishing and creating the
record before us today. Anything you want the Board
to deliberate on must be in the record. We are not to
deliberate and do not deliberate on anything else that
is outside of the record that is created before us.
The Sunshine Act requires us, in fact, to hold all

hearings and procedures in the open and before the
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public. This Board may, however, enter into Executive
Session during or after a hearing on a case, and that
would be in accordance with our rules of procedure and
the Sunshine Act and be utilized for the purposes of
our own deliberation and reviewing all that record
that has been created before us.

But our, as I said, decisions in contested
cases must be based exclusively on the record, so that
we do ask again that you give us all the information
you want us to hear. And most importantly, please,
refrain from any sort of discussions with Board
Members today, so that we do not give the appearance
of receiving information outside of the record. We
will make every effort to conclude this afternoon's
hearing by 6:00. We do appreciate everyone's patience
with our late start today. We had a long morning to
get through and needed some nourishment.

At this time, the Board will consider any
preliminary matters. Preliminary matters are those
which relate to whether a case will or should be heard
today, such as request for postponements, continuances
or withdrawals. If you are not prepare to go forward
with a case today or you believe the Board should not
proceed with a case, I would ask that you come forward

and have a seat at the table, as an indication of
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having a preliminary matter.

I will say a very good afternoon to our
staff from the Office of Zoning, Mr. Moy, sitting to
my close right Mr. Nyarku, on my very far right, and
Ms. Glazer, in between, representing the Office of
Corporation Counsel. Mr. Moy, any preliminary matters
for us, at this time?

MR. MOY: Yes, sir, good afternoon, Mr.
Chairman, Members of the Board. We have one
preliminary matter in the afternoon session and it is
a request to withdraw an application, which is
Application No. 17071.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Very well. Thank
you. And no action by the Board need be taken on that
then. Is there any other preliminary matters for the
Board?

MR. MOY: No, sir.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank vyou. Not
seeing any indication from anyone present as having a
preliminary matter, then I would ask that everyone
that is anticipating or planning on testifying before
the Board today, if you would, please, stand and give
your attention to Mr. Moy? He is going to administer
the oath.

(Whereupon, the witnesses were sworn.)

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

9

CHATRPERSON GRIFFIS: Thank you all very
much. Then I think we're ready to call the first
case. Oh, actually, what I would like to do is, where
are we here, is the applicant from 17155 present and
ready to go?

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER : Yes, we are
present.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Then I'm just
going to rearrange the afternoon schedule briefly.
We'll call that case first.

MR. MOY: Yes, sir, and that case 1is
Application No. 17155 of Ray Hwang and Matthew Depue,
pursuant to 11 DCMR 3103.2, for a variance from the
minimum lot carrier requirements under subsection
401.3, to allow the conversation of a single-family
semi-detached dwelling into a four unit apartment
house in the R-4 District at premises 3518 10™ Street,

N.W., Square 2832, Lot 807.

I believe also, Mr. Chairman, that -- no,
never mind.

CHATRPERSON GRIFFIS: Excellent. Good
afternoon. I would have vyou just turn on your
microphone. Just touch that base there and just give

me your name and address for the record.

MR. RAY: Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

10

My name is Charles Ray, R-A-Y. My address is 1625 K
Street, N.W., Suite 400, Washington, D.C. 20006.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. And you are
the owner of the property or you're representing the
owner?

MR. RAY: Mr. Chairman, I am here as
attorney/agent representing the owners of the
property.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.

MR. RAY: With me also is Ray Hwang, one
of the owners, who is present here with us.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.

MR. RAY: And we have several other
witnesses available as well.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: How many witnesses
are you going to call?

MR. RAY: We have -- there will be five

witnesses in all, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Let's
proceed. Let me just get a show of hands, so I know
how to time the schedule here. How many people are

planning to testify on this application? Okay. All
right. Let's proceed. I turn it over to you.
MR. RAY: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, we have had an opportunity to review
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the report of the Office of Planning and we do think
that we have compelling evidence to substantiate and
justify the wvariance for a four unit that we seek.
However, at this point, with the Board's permission,
we would 1like to amend the application to seek a
variance for three units.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Why? If you can
make a variance for four, why is three any different?

MR. RAY: Well, three is different in that
we think the degree of variance itself will be
significantly less and we have unconditional and total
community support for three.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's pretty
strong, unconditional and what was that total?

MR. RAY: Total.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Total unconditional
support.

MR. RAY: Yes, Mr. Chair, and I think, and
I hope that, I did give to Mr. Nyarku the letter from
the single member District Commissioner, Ms. Boyd,
which states the support of the community.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What about the ANC?

MR. RAY: The ANC has -- Dbecause of, I
guess, the time that we were coordinating, the ANC was

not able to take up the application as it has been
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adjusted and amended prior to May 12, 2004, and we
elected to go forward with the support that we have,
Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Any comments,
questions regarding amending the application from four
units to three units from the Board? Clarifications?

Yes, Ms. Miller?

VICE CHAIR MILLER: I was just going to
say I would be in favor of allow them to amend.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Is there any
objections to amending the application, at this time?

Not noting any objections from the Board, let's
proceed and amend it.

MR. RAY: Also, Mr. Chairman, I think the
Office of Planning correctly notes that we did not
seek a wvariance for parking. We are about a foot
short in width and I would like to also amend the
application, at this time, to seek a wvariance for
parking.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: A variance?

MR. RAY: With the Board's permission.
Well, I think, we are at 25 feet in width, and I think
the three cars that we want to put on there, we need
27.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: All right. So
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what's the variance?

MR. RAY: I'm sorry. Well, to permit
three cars on 25.13 feet.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So vyou want a
variance from the minimum dimension requirements of
the parking?

MR. RAY: That's correct.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So you're going to
provide three?

MR. RAY: That's true.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Not at conforming
size. Okay.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: Mr. Chairman, I think
we should discuss this wvariance, Dbecause this 1is a
variance of a different nature. Often when we have an
amendment for a different type of wvariance, such as a
parking variance, they have to readvertise.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's not
necessarily true. They are both area variances. I
think as it was advertised as a variance, I don't
think that it is necessary to go out and readvertise,
unless you feel strongly about it. I mean, what would
be the implication? The implication in terms of
advertising is whether the community was aware that

this was going in. And I think the aspect of having
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this advertised as four units probably put people on
notice that something big was happening at this
property. Adding on the parking, I'm not sure would
make people that are here today or people that were
not interested before become interested.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: Well, I don't feel
strongly, but I just want to --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: -- air my concern.
It's that sometimes a parking wvariance raises other
issues like people concerned that that is going to
affect their parking on the street or something like
that.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: Whereas the area
variance may just affect the density or the appearance
of the building or whatever.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Understood.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: So I just want --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And I can understand
if this was asking for relief from parking, but
actually what this is now being asked for i1is a
variance from the dimensions of the parking. And
therefore, the provision is to have made but not the

dimensions.
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VICE CHAIR MILLER: I see.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Of course, I want to
see how they actually fit three cars on the site, but
nonetheless, we'll get to that point.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: Okay. I think that's
an important distinction.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: I also would be
curious did that come up with the community? Is there
unconditional support for that?

MR. RAY: There is.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: In total?

MR. RAY: Total and unconditional.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Any
objections then to adding the variance from the
parking dimensions? Not noting any, let's continue.
Oh, vyes.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: May we have a
comment from the Corporation Counsel?

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What?

MS. GLAZER: I'm sorry to spoil the fun,
but I'm afraid I agree with Ms. Miller on the
advertising issue. If you are changing the nature of
the relief that is sought, even though it may seem

like a minimal zrequest, I think that for notice
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purposes the community is entitled to know that a
parking variance is being sought. And in addition,
you might want further input from OP, which OP would
be --

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there anything
that requires us to readvertise this, at this point?

MS. GLAZER: Well, notions of due process
for the relief sought.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Interesting point.
Is the Office of Planning ready to respond and take
this on as you are present today, Mr. McGhettigan?

MR. MCGHETTIGAN: Yes, we can discuss the
issue of the parking variance.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. I think what
we will do is proceed with the hearing today. We have
the people that are down here. We have the applicant
ready to go. If we feel that we need to keep the
record open and have this readvertised, we can keep
the record open for additional submissions by those
that were not interested in the first variance and now
have become, based on the parking. Anything else?

MR. RAY: That's all, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Good. Have a good
afternoon then. Oh, no, let's hear your case.

MR. RAY: That's all.
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Go ahead.

MR. RAY: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Chairman,
Members of the Board, we believe that the applicant
has made a compelling case and satisfies the
requirements that must be met for the variance and the
relief that we have sought. Under section 5-424 (G) (3)
of the Code and 11 DCMR section 3103, the Board is
authorized to grant a use and area variance when it
finds that three conditions exist.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Why don't we get to
the heart of the matter? We pretty much know that
stuff.

MR. RAY: The heart of the matter? Thank
you, Mr. Chair. The exceptional situation or
condition of this specific piece of property is that
the property has been vacant and abandoned for periods
ranging from 10 to 25 years, depending on who in the
community you talk to. There 1is one member of the
community who 1is present here who has indicated that
the property has been vacant and abandoned for at
least 15 years.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And that's unique to
what this property?

MR. RAY: No, it's not wunique to this

property. Mr. Chairman, what is unique about it is
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that the deteriorated condition of the property over
this extended period of time has caused damage to the
adjacent property, the vacancy and deterioration has
forced the use of this property for illegal drug use,
drug sales, prostitution over an extended and
inordinately 1long period of time. The wvacancy and
abandonment has enabled perpetrators of assault and
petty theft in the community to find a safe harbor,
and the condition of the property over this extended
period of time has attracted rats that have plagued
the community and have been difficult to exterminate.
We noticed that the Office of Planning
focused on the condition of the property and decided
that the condition alone did not create an exceptional
situation. Well, we think this misses the point. The
point is that the deterioration of the property is but
one factor, and I have listed five factors. And we
think that in an area where this is the only property
that has been vacant and abandoned in this community
for this extended period of time, where everyone else
is generally hardworking, they maintain their
properties and have had to suffer through this, we
think that this is an exceptional situation.
CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: This is the only one

that has rat problems that has been wvacant and
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abandoned and deteriorating?

MR. RAY: In this block, that is correct,
Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: In this block.

MR. RAY: In this block, that is correct.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.

MR. RAY: And that's over a period of
anywhere from 10 to 25 years, the only one, the only
one. We think that the factors that I have
enumerated, Mr. Chairman, establish an exceptional
situation, and the members of the community certainly
do agree with that exceptional situation, too, as
evidenced by the letter from the single member
District Commissioner Janie Boyd, as will be further
attested to by members of the community who live in
the same block as the subject property one of whom
lives immediately next door to the subject property.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'm sure they want
something done.

MR. RAY: And we're prepared to do it, Mr.
Chairman.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed.

MR. RAY: We also think that having
established, in our view, that this is an exceptional

situation, we also think that strict enforcement of
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the Zoning Regulations, in this case, would cause a
hardship to this particular -- to these particular
applicants. We noticed that the Office of Planning
concludes that no hardship or practical difficulty
would result 1in part Dbecause it seems that the
applicant paid too much for the property and therefore
the hardship arises out of the applicant's own
actions, rather than the dilapidated state of the
structure. That's the OP report at page 5.

We also noticed that in reaching this
conclusion the Office didn't take issue with our cost
estimates for construction and return on the wvarious
uses of the property. And, Mr. Chairman, I would
parenthetically note that we do have with us a real
estate agent, who is an expert in this field, who will
testify as to what the fair market value of similar
properties was at the time that this property was
purchased. His testimony will establish that the
purchase price these applicants paid was actually
slightly less than the fair market value at the time,
and I would defer to allow him to make that point with
the Board's permission.

I would note, Mr. Chairman, that attached
to the supplement are three exhibits. Exhibit 1 is an

investment and return statement for the property's use
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as a single family residence. Exhibit 2 is an
investment and return statement for the property's use
as a flat. And Exhibit 3 is the property's use as a
four unit property, Exhibit 3. Present today and able
to provide testimony and to field questions is our
numbers person, Mr. Ray Hwang. He will be available
for testimony to address any particular aspect of the
construction costs. Although, we noticed that the
Office of Planning didn't take issue with that.

We also think, Mr. Chairman, that having
demonstrated the  exceptional situation and the
hardship that would result from strict enforcement of
the regulations, the community Dbenefit and the
integrity of the Zone Map Regulations requirement is
also met. The Office of Planning takes the position
that the additional parking and loading and traffic
generation 1is not <compatible with the existing
neighborhood. But we submit, Mr. Chairman, that the
Office of Planning has simply not correctly assessed
the existing neighborhood.

The residents in the same Dblock as the
subject property are of the opinion that the proposed
use will mean less traffic of persons than the traffic
of persons previously moving in and out of the

property. The traffic of persons will be
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substantially different both in degree and kind. The
degree of people traffic is 1likely to be less.
Currently people moving in and out of the property
range from drug users and sellers to prostitutes and
vagrants and are virtually unlimited in number and
have no particular schedule.

If the application is approved, the
traffic of people would be limited to the same people
who own their individual units.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So vyou're saying
that we ought to 1look at this in the context of
illegal activity in the Zoning Regulations and based
on the fact that the existing illegal or the previous
bad behavior somehow should say well that should grant
you relief from the regulations, because it's sure
going to be better than it was?

MR. RAY: I think the regulations
contemplate that we assess a particular piece of
property with regard to the conditions that exist with
respect to that property, and I don't think that there
is a distinction as to whether is the activity going
on is right then is legal.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Don't you think it's
more correct to assess what is matter-of-right and the

use and then do the comparison to if the relief is
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granted? Not necessarily on the specific one instant
condition.

MR. RAY: I think that is an appropriate
analysis, but I think that it also schould be in
context. And the context is what is actually going
on? What 1is actually existing with this particular
piece of property?

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So you're saying if
I have a fraternity house that loves to throw keg
parties and I buy that and kick them all out, that
that's a good case for me to come to this Board to
make an apartment building out of it?

MR. RAY: Well, the distinction between
your example there and this case, Mr. Chairman, is
that --

CHATRPERSON GRIFFIS: And I 1like keg
parties, so don't get me wrong.

MR. RAY: So do I. But I think the
distinction is that you do have occupants and you do
have a permitted use in your example. In our example,
in the facts of this case, we don't have occupancy.
We don't have a wvalid legal use of the property. It
has been vacant and abandoned for 15 to 25 years.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: If I could, Mr.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

24

Chair, I think the additional part of the test that
will be useful for your presentation and your
witnesses to speak to Mr. Ray will be that's all well
and good, but why still not simply use it as a single
family residence? Why the introduction of the

additional units? As you probably, of course, saw in

the OP report, there is a concern about the
concentration of -- the over concentration, if vyou
will, of ©population in this particular type of
District.

So part of the struggle that I think I
will have as the presentation goes forward on this
application is why not simply -- why can't this
property simply work as a single-family residence? As
OP, I think, identifies in their report, the vast
majority of the properties in this immediate area are
single-family residences, perhaps with the exception
of one apartment building to the north. So the
existing structure on the 1lot at present is very
similar to what you see on the rest of the block.

So the challenge is what do we hang our
hats on and as you go to presentation, vyou will
perhaps feret this out, but where do we hang our hats
in terms of what is different and what is unique about

this property? I'm not sure if the deteriorating
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condition and some of the other factors that you have
enumerated while, of course, they would be a concern
to any member of any community in the city, I'm just
not sure 1f that's really necessary to get you to
where you need to be in terms of does that make this
property unique, such that it should be converted into
three units. You know, what you are proposing now is
three units.

So just as a little bit of a flag for what
I think the hurdle is for you as you go through the
test here.

MR. RAY: Okay. If T could, Mr. Etherly,
just to clarify, the test is the uniqueness of the
property or exceptional situation, and I read those to
be two distinct alternatives. Either one of which
will, if met, at least satisfy that portion of the
test. And what we are submitting today is that the
factors that I have 1listed on page 6 of the
supplemental statement, the five factors create an
exceptional situation.

And certainly, the deteriorated condition
of the property is one of the factors and that,
however, goes more to whether the applicant can
realize a reasonable return from use of the property

as a single-family residence or as a flat or as the
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three unit that we have proposed. 2And we have Mr. Ray
Hwang, who will address why enforcement would preclude
or prevent the applicants from realizing a reasonable
return.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: Do you read the
Zoning Regulations as guaranteeing any applicant a
reasonable return?

MR. RAY: No. No, I don't read them as

guaranteeing a return. But I think it 1is viewed in
the context of -- I mean, certainly it has been hailed
that if the use -- I mean, 1if the properties -- if

strict enforcement will prevent the applicant from
breaking even or realizing a reasonable return, then
it is within the permissible range of relief to be
granted.

This is not a case I would hasten to add
in which we are saying well, we can make more money
with three than we can with the single-family
residence. I think Mr. Hwang will establish, based on
his testimony and the exhibits we have proffered, that
is the break even point for us. So we're not trying
to make more money with three than we would with two,
than we would with one.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: Okay.

MR. RAY: Okay. Prior to addressing the
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Board's questions, I had indicated that the degree of
traffic was different in degree. We also submitted it
would be different in kind. And if the application is
approved, families owning the units will be moving in
and out of the property and the traffic of property
owners in contrast to the traffic of drug users and
sellers as well as prostitutes and vagrants will
enhance the safety and stability of the community.

For the reasons stated above, we submit
that the applicant has satisfied, has met its burden
of proof as required under the regulations. And, at
this point, with the Board's permission, I would like
to interpose the testimonies of Mr. Ray Hwang, who
will address the practical difficulty and hardship
that will result from strict enforcement of the
regulations in detail, followed by Darryl Fields, who
is our real estate expert, who will address the issue
of whether or not the applicant paid too much for the
property, and third we will have Mr. John Depue, who
is our construction manager, who can put the subject
property in the context of other surrounding -- of
other properties in the immediate community. So with
your permission?

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's go.

MR. RAY: Mr. Chairman, okay.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

28

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: If they are
comfortable, they should all just come up now and be
ready to go.

MR. RAY: Okay.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: And, Mr. Ray, as
your witnesses are coming forward, are you intending
to offer all three gentlemen as experts in their
particular areas or designations?

MR. RAY: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: Okay.

MR. RAY: Mr. Vice Chairman, excuse me.

CHATRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Did vyou
submit any sort of resumes or background to establish
them as expert witnesses? Do we have any
documentation on folks?

MR. RAY: Yes.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Here's a resume
here.

MR. RAY: Yes, we do, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: On what?

MR. RAY: On Mr. Ray Hwang.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And he 1is Dbeing
proffered as an expert in what?

MR. RAY: In --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Can you turn on your
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microphone, please?

MR. RAY: Yes, 1in the construction cost
estimate preparation and analysis.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: He's an expert in
performance?

MR. HWANG: With estimating construction
costs for future planning buildings.

CHATRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. And what 1is

your background? Why are you an expert in that?

MR. HWANG : Well, I'm a mechanical
engineer. I work for URS Corporation, which is a
major downtown D.C. Architectural Engineering Firm. I

am involved in many renovation projects with the

Government as well as private investors.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You do cost
estimating?

MR. HWANG: I do do cost estimating as
well as design and review of systems, etcetera,
etcetera. Some of the buildings that I have been

involved in is the National Archives Building.
CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is this similar in
nature?
MR. HWANG: Renovation wise, it's -- in
magnitude, no, but when it comes to cost analysis, the

way the standard industry performs cost analysis is
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similar in nature, yes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. What are the
other experts you are offering?

MR. RAY: Darryl Fields, a real estate
agent.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You're offering him?

MR. RAY: I'm offering him as an expert in
assessing the fair market value of real estate in the
District of Columbia.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Mr. Fields,
how long have you been doing this? And believe me,
I'm not putting folks on the spot. This is what we
require, at least some dates and documentation. There
is two types of witnesses vyou can have in our
proceedings. You can have a fact witness that comes
in and tells us whatever you want or you can establish
an expert witness. 2An expert witness is going to give
their opinions of things, in which we will need to
weigh, and either believe or not believe or, you know,
however we deliberate on. So you are an expert in
real estate market analysis? Is that correct?

MR. FIELDS: Yes, sir.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And how so?

MR. FIELDS: I would say from training and

from experience. I have been in real estate in
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Washington, D.C. I have been selling properties for
more than two vyears. Specifically in Columbia
Heights. I have a lot of insight into the market and
I have studied it studiously.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Any questions
from the Board? Clarifications? And what others?

MR. RAY: Those are the only two experts,
Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I see.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: I don't have any
objection, Mr. Chair, the only reason why I flagged
the issue 1is as we heard from Mr. Ray's opening
remarks that he wanted to introduce some expert
testimony on this, and I was fairly certain that the
individuals that he was bringing forward were going

to, of course, have the relevant experience to back up

the expertise. And I Jjust wanted to have that
clarified for the record. But I have no objection,
Mr. Chair, in proceeding. No objection to

establishing them as an expert witness for purposes of
moving forward on the issues of cost estimates and the
general market.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Let's move ahead
then and we'll accept them as experts in their decided

fields. Okay. Let's go.
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MR. RAY: All right. If it's the Board's
pleasure, we can --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: 1It's your case.

MR. RAY: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Who is your witness?

MR. RAY: Mr. Ray Hwang.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed.

MR. HWANG: As you can see, I don't know
if you have the Exhibit 1, 2 and 3 in front of you,
the cost analysis submitted to the Planning Board.
From original inspection, we anticipated a certain
construction cost. However, due to high demand of
construction costs in the area, and the deteriorating
conditions that we were unaware of, the cost analysis
determined that our construction and renovation cost
would be significantly higher than what we had
originally anticipated. As you know --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Because of the
demand for construction in the area?

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What does that mean?

MR. HWANG: That means that we -- what we
do as owners is that we don't go there and do the
construction ourselves. We hire contractors who are

bonded and insured in the District of Columbia.
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However, as vyou know, in the District of Columbia,
especially Columbia Heights, there are --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So you're
saying that all the contractors are busy, so they are
going to charge you more?

MR. HWANG: Yes, sir.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: That's pretty clear.

Are these prices based on means?

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: RS means?

MR. HWANG: Yes, RS means residential.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So you put a square
footage number in?

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And it pumps out
these numbers?

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What is involved in
the main building cost as stated by mean statement,
which is $359,171.58? What is involved in that?

MR. HWANG: That's involved the square
foot area of living spaces per floor.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So that's just the
square foot area of any house that you put in there

and it pumps out $86 a square foot. That's your base
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number?

MR. HWANG: No, sir.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And then you start
adding the rest of the pieces in?

MR. HWANG: Yes and no. There are several
categories in RS means in which you categorize your
house as. You categorize 1t as a three story
building, two story building, single story, ranch,
etcetera. There are many categories, but I
categorized as a custom building, because this is a
renovation project where it is a duplex.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there a category
where you say renovation or new construction?

MR. HWANG: Not under residential homes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So this is
conceivably the same pricing as if there was an empty
lot and you were doing new construction?

MR. HWANG: Yes, however, as you know,
renovation costs are significantly higher in cost,
rather than building a brand new building.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Do I know that?

MR. HWANG: Excuse me. From my past
experiences, renovation costs are significantly
higher. It would have been cheaper for us to knock
the building down and rebuild. However, 1t 1s a
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duplex. We have a neighborhood with --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: What about resale?
Would it be more -- well, that's for him. Okay.
Let's go ahead.

MR. HWANG: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Ms. Miller?

VICE CHAIR MILLER: I need to understand
the context here. You did a construction analysis
when before the property was bought or after the
property was bought or what is this? 1Is this for this

specific property?

MR. HWANG: This 1is for this specific
property.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: So when was it done?

MR. HWANG: This was done earlier this
year.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: After the property was
bought?

MR. HWANG: Yes.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: So was there one done
before the property was bought?

MR. HWANG: We did a general cost estimate
before it was done.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: And do we have that in

the record?
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MR. HWANG: No, we do not.
CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Let's go on.
MR. HWANG: Okay. And from the exhibits,

you know, you can see that the main building structure

is the most expensive. It doesn't matter whether it
is one unit, two unit or three units. It's to bring
the place back to -- in a reasonable shape where a

person can live in safety without the walls crumbling
down or the floor joist falling off. That's where the
majority of the cost has been incurred or will be
incurred.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So if I take that,
for $360,000, you walk in there, vyou haven't done
anything else, just spent that money on it, what do
you walk in to? Basically, a finished shell?

MR. HWANG: Yes, but we had to demolish
into a shell. We couldn't -- it wasn't a shell
before. There was a lot of garbage a lot of --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, I wunderstand
that.

MR. HWANG: All right.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: I'm trying to give
the Board a perspective of what all these numbers are.

MR. HWANG: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So for $360,000 you
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have a building that's standing up. It's not painted

though. There's no windows in it. There's no
kitchens. There's no bathrooms. It's basically empty
rooms. There 1is no drywall. There 1is no finished

drywall anyway. What is it that you got for $360,0007?

MR. HWANG: Basically, it is a shell, vyes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Go ahead.

MR. HWANG: From that, of course, for
$360,000 we added the additional things per that's
required. We categorized it as fixed costs and
variable costs. What we just described as the empty
shell is a fixed cost, because no matter what we have
to fix that property up in that way. Variable costs
go into the kitchens, cabinets, appliances, etcetera,
per unit, HV/AC systems, depending on what it is.

And fixed costs are significantly higher
than wvariable costs, because those are just --
variable costs are mainly cosmetic issues, so they
don't really bother us in the cost so much, but the
fixed costs are the main issues where we have to incur
it no matter what. As you can see from a single-
family unit, two unit, four unit wvariable costs don't
vary.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Now, and

these costs, from my understanding, and I think that's
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an important piece, fixed costs, it's, you know, no
matter what. Your variable is more of, you know, do
you want to do marble or do you want to do granite and
all that kind of stuff, no big deal.

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is there something
specific to these costs that go to the property
itself? I mean, you're talking about the fixed costs
as being based on a square footage cost.

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And there 1is a
certain amount that has to go into this building,
which is constant. Is there anything different
between this, between these numbers and a comparable
size building?

MR. HWANG: Could you rephrase that?

CHATRPERSON GRIFFIS: Go two blocks over
and there is an identical building, let's say, and
it's also falling apart.

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Or not, well, vyes,
say it is. These numbers would fit that one also?

MR. HWANG: Yes, 1if the 1living square
footage was correct and it was an end unit.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: End wunit, square

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

39

footage?

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay.

MR. HWANG: On the last page of the
exhibits, the RS means has the row house factor of
0.93. A single-family home would be 1.0. A row house
would be 0.93. And then, 1f you consider, depending
on what type of property it is with the factor and the
multiplier, then you can compare that to the house
down the street.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Wait a
minute. You lost me there. The last page, is that --

MR. HWANG: I was basically confirming
what we just previously discussed.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So the means,
when you put 1in all the numbers, 1is a multiplying
factor depending on if it's single-family, row
dwelling, end unit, five unit, all that?

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHATRPERSON GRIFFIS: And it's a
multiplier, which means it multiplies, obviously, an
increase in the number of your construction dollars.

MR. HWANG: Right, or in this case,
increase from the single-family.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Indeed. Okay.

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS
1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C. 20005-3701 (202) 234-4433




10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

25

40
Anything else?

MR. HWANG: No, sir.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Any questions? Mr.
Hildebrand?

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: What 1is vyour
training in using means as a cost estimating tool for
residential full construction, architecture,
mechanical, electrical, plumbing?

MR. HWANG: Residential, I am very limited
in my training. I have done brief analysis for my
mother's house when she was renovating her house, but
residential, my experiences are limited. However, my
commercial experience, I have done it quite a few
times. The last one was a kitchen exhaust study
estimate, cost estimate for the Ronald Reagan Building
portion of their Trade Center, International Trade
Center pavilion area. So I have done cost estimates
before.

Sometimes we get into extreme detail if
the client wishes such, but in residential we do a lot
of things by square footage when we design, do cost,
do anything. You know, square footage, per square
footage 1s 1like one of the main bases on how we
design, do cost analysis, etcetera.

COMMISSTONER HILDEBRAND: Thank you.
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CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Anything else? Ms.
Miller?

VICE CHAIR MILLER: What is your bottom
line with respect to what we're supposed to draw from
this analysis?

MR. HWANG: Well, basically, we would --
if we were to convert it to a single-family home,
leave it as 1is, then as an investor our loss would be
quite a bit, and we're not trying to sit in front of
you to ask to make a lot of money. We're trying to
break even pretty much, at this point, with the three
units, and this cost is to prove to you that we're not
trying to do anything extraordinary.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Are you one of the
owners of the property?

MR. HWANG: Yes, sir.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: Well --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So vyou are the
applicant?

MR. HWANG: Yes.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: And the expert
witness?

MR. HWANG: Yes.
CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: There's no extra

charge for that, of course. Ms. Miller?
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VICE CHAIR MILLER: I guess I want to know
what it is that you paid for and what was the cost
analysis that you did when you purchased the property?

MR. HWANG: We didn't go into a deep
analysis. We anticipated not nearly as high.
Obviously, my 1lack of residential experience was, I
guess, kind of hurt us in the long run, but when I
went into a full detail, this is what we got.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: SO you are now
saying that vyou are not an expert in residential
construction?

MR. HWANG: No, no, no, excuse me. My
inexperience or shall I rephrase, I made a judgment
mistake when we first bought the property, because we
didn't go through a full inspection, one by one, brick
by brick, structure wise, electric wise, because there
is still a lot of drywalls there and we can't make --
I couldn't make a full analysis at that time, but we
have a general idea per square footage, as you
understand, as I discussed, and at the time we thought
we would be okay overall, but from the -- after the
walls had Dbeen torn down, after looking at the
property in full detail, we had to -- I had to come up
with a number that matches our full cost analysis.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. Yes?
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VICE CHAIR MILLER: It may be in our
papers, but you have amended, so I'm really not sure
where you are, at this point, but what's the economic
loss that you have calculated if you don't get the
variance?

MR. HWANG: As you can see in Exhibit 1 if
we go single-family wunit, i1it's $949,804 for total
construction and purchase cost. From what I
understand in the comparable housing market in the
area, which our realtor will go through, we're not
going to be able to sell that property unless we put
some major elevators or, I don't know, some kind of
bells and whistles that are wunrealistic in that
property, there is going to be a significant loss.

CHATIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Is that the new
future for residential elevators? I like that idea.
Okay. Next?

VICE CHAIR MILLER: That $900,000 is the
cost if you fully fix it up and then sell it?

MR. HWANG: Right. Our realtor will go
into exactly how much our place will sell for.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Right.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: Okay.

CHATRPERSON GRIFFIS: I think what her

question was directly is now that you have amended for
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three units, vyou're proposing three units, vyour
economic loss and economic hardship case in terms of
this. So she is asking you well, what's the loss at
three units? You have four wunits. We see that.
What's the loss at three units?

MR. HWANG: Three wunits, we should be
$10,000 to $20,000 or break even.

COMMISSIONER HILDEBRAND: Maybe this isn't
the correct witness to ask this question of, but I
know throughout the District right now renovation of
homes is prevalent and ongoing and perhaps your real
estate consultant is the person that this needs to go
to, but how are these other developers managing to
continue to do business if they are constantly giving
the District or giving owners $300,000 per house that
they renovate in these historic areas?

MR. FIELDS: Well, if I can answer that a
little prematurely, $300,000 is not wunreasonable to
spend in Columbia Heights.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Can I have you turn
off your mike? Thank you.

MR. FIELDS: Turn it down?

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: No, we're gset.

MR. FIELDS: Okay. Is not unreasonable to

spend for a shell. One of the things I have submitted
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to you, if you'll look at it, it has six bedrooms plus
the previous vyear. There were four properties that
were basically six and seven bedroom properties on a
2,500 square foot lot that sold in excess of $300,000
in a similar condition in Columbia Heights. One of
the premises that Office of Planning made in saying
that we overbought for the property was that we were
buying a property $200,000 above tax assessment.

I will ask Mr. Chairman, Vice Chairman and
you, Mr. Hildebrand, will vyou sell vyour house in
Washington, D.C. for the tax assessed value? I don't
think so. He just got his tax assessment and now, in
Washington, D.C., which is a unique market, prices
routinely sell for two to four times the tax assessed
value. The market value and the tax assessed value is
very different and, as vyou know from previous
experience, the Government has realized this and has
made the adjustment to assess properties more
frequently and closer to market value because of the
significant difference and the loss by using the old
tax values.

So the tax assessment 1s not a good
indicator of where the market is, and so for us to
look at this we have to look at, as investors, as

these guys are, what properties are available on the
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market at the time as the market is moving. At the
time that this property was purchased, there were two
properties available that offered wus the type of
footprint and project potential that we were looking
for in Columbia Heights.

One of the things in terms of how Mr.
Hwang is characterizing the project, Mr. Hwang and his
partners were genuinely interested in developing
affordable housing for the neighborhood. So when they
looked at this project, they looked at it in terms of
four wunits that they could market in the $300,000
price range. If you look at Columbia Heights right
now, $300,000 is an affordable unit. It would be one
of the 1lowest priced wunits that's developed in
Columbia Heights.

VICE CHAIR MILLER: How could they look at
it for four units when it's zoned for single-family
residence?

MR. FIELDS: Well, what was -- the idea
here was there is not a major change that's going to
occur to the property. The property, it's a very
large footprint. It's a 2,500 square foot lot. The
entry of the building is the only thing that would
change that for four units. It already has a basement

and three levels up, which average probably around 900
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square feet per floor. So it would make very good two
bedrooms on each floor, okay, and two bedrooms, two
baths is what initially this project was slated for.

And we thought that maybe somewhere in
this Government with the Mayor wanting to move 100,000
people in the city, that if we just took a chance and
say hey, listen, someone has to be reasonable. All
the new development that comes in the city can't be
luxury housing and that is exactly what's being done
here, is by the 1like of a wvariance this property is
going to be forced to be a luxury product.

Whereas, now, if it's marketed as a single
family, ves, it would Dbe a million dollar plus
property. If we are reduced to creating two duplexes,
you're talking properties in the range of $500,000 or
more and, with the market as hot as it is, let's say
we do offer two good luxury units at $500,000, chances
are they may go to $550,000. Okay. So I mean, this
is just the dynamics of the market. Almost every
property --

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So what vyou're
saying is in two units, they could conceivably sell
for $500 a piece, that would make a million dollars?

MR. FIELDS: Possibly, yes.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. And I think
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the Board is well aware and, believe me, this is not
the first case even similar to what you're presenting
to us. In fact, we could probably just recount our
morning. So we're familiar with all these issues, and
I need to make an important point to this. Whether we
support or not, I'm not making a statement of the
Mayor's initiative or even affordable housing or any
of those elements, we have to look, and our
jurisdiction goes directly to the regulations, and so
that's what we're going to be assessing.

So why is it that you cannot provide what
is matter-of-right outside of, frankly, a lot of the
great ideas and initiatives or kind of the 1larger
extenuating circumstances that's being proposed here?

We're tied. We're tied to what the regulations read
and that is 900 square feet based on this lot size.
And if you go above that, we need to see what is the
actual practical difficulties from not providing that.

That's our charge.

MR. FIELDS: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: So what I hear you
establishing is the fact of and with this comparison
of what was sale prices of seven bedrooms, I think
there is enough information for the Board to

understand, you know, where this was in terms of the
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market value and the ©purchase price vyou have
established of what the purpose and the program of
providing the units and the number of units, and I
think that's all very clear. Anything else you need
to point us to?

MR. HWANG: If I may just add one more
thing. If we were to go with the duplexes, you can
tell the total cost of construction in obtaining the
property 1s $980,783. Assuming that the market
continues in a fabulous way and we get $500,000 for
duplex, that's wvery close. That's not even 10
percent. I mean, that's a little too close for us to
get into a range of whether we're going to make money
or lose money.

Three units, we can definitely be more
comfortable with it. The two units, the numbers just
don't work out and if construction costs increase in
any way within the next however many months it takes
to construct, then we're definitely going to end up
losing money on this property.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So you get
this done. You get vyour three wunits. Then the
building next to you, although not an end unit, comes
to us and says I have an extraordinary amount of cost,

because I want to convert to four units. How do we
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view that? Is it any different? Can we, in fact, if
we grant this somehow not grant that? The facts would
be somewhat the same in terms of how much money it
would cost to put into the place and to add the units.

Now, I want the developer's perspective.
I know the legal answer to it.

MR. HWANG: Our next door neighbor,
however, doesn't have a property that's been used by
drug users, drug sellers.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Okay. So you have a
unique situation.

MR. HWANG: Okay. Anything else?

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: Mr. Chair?

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: Yes?

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: I agree with you in
terms of, I think, we have probably exhausted the
market side of this and I would be happy to move on,
but I think perhaps just to drive home your point of
your question, the telling part of this is when you
look at the OP rzreport, OP has a very excellent
illustration in Attachment 1 that shows the immediate
vicinity of this R-4 District, and when you look at
how that illustration vreflects the single-family
units, the flats, the semi-detached, the detached,

when you look at the immediate block where the subject
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property is, that's the challenge.

You have a whole lot of row house, a whole
lot of single-family detached or semi-detached, and
just for your benefit I'm looking at this page here
for my colleagues and for the Dbenefit of the
applicant. That's the challenge here as we move
forward, you know, where you are relative to what's
going on in the rest of that District.

So maybe just as a closing question, when
you looked at 10™ Street or the rest of this immediate
vicinity, did you see other properties of this type
that were being used in a similar way? I mean, I
don't want to go too far since I think we have
exhausted it, but that's the challenge here. You're
talking about doing something that's very different
from what the character of the properties around you
are, and that is our challenge.

MR. FIELDS: Well, externally, when vyou
look at it from the exterior, there is no change to
the building.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: Right, and I
understand that point. I mean, you're not going to do
anything outside.

MR. FIELDS: Right.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: But the Zoning
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Regulations speak to, in a sense, what's happening in
terms of the intensity of the use on the interior and
even though vyou're not going to change the outward
look of the house, so if I'm driving down 10 Street
and I look along the block, it looks the same.

MR. FIELDS: Yes.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: But once vyou go
inside that house, you are now saying I want to get
three separate two bedroom units in there, and part of
the R-4 District constraint is an effort to limit or
cap that type of intensification.

MR. FIELDS: Right.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: So that's your
problem and you're asking us to buy the argument that
the market is kind of dictating that now, because the
market 1is one thing and the Zoning Regs are something
totally different and they don't often have to meet in
the same place.

MR. FIELDS: Right, I agree in terms of
intensity and I think for economic purposes, a lot of
the larger single-family homes are frequently used as
rooming houses wherein even though it's a family
situation, the house is not used solely for a single-
family residence. So the intensity is still there is

they are renting out each room for economic purposes,
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and so it's almost no different. Matter of fact, that
may be the way a few of the neighbors used the house.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY : Would you
characterize this house as being larger than any of
the adjacent properties?

MR. FIELDS: Well, there is a number of
houses that are detached. There are duplexes, which
are detached, and so each of the units in that duplex
are seven bedrooms a piece, which is different. So
they are separate and they kind of 1lead the block,
then it goes into row houses or row dwellings. Okay.

MR. RAY: Mr. Etherly, to further address
your question, I would like to introduce to the Board
Mr. John Depue, who is our construction manager with
the illustration here, which is the same as, I think,
Attachment 1 to OP's report, can elaborate and further
address the question that you have raised.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON GRIFFIS: You're going to need
to be on a microphone though.

BOARD MEMBER ETHERLY: You probably can
pick up Mr. Ray's microphone.

MR. DEPUE: You know, what we d